
Boston 
Groundwater Trust 

 
229 Berkeley St, Fourth Floor, Boston, MA 02116 

617.859.8439  
www.bostongroundwater.org 

 
Board of Trustees  
 
Gary L. Saunders 
Tim Ian Mitchell 
Co-Chairs 
 
Janine Commerford 
Greg Galer 
John Hemenway 
Peter Shilland 
Austin Blackmon 
Daniel Manning 
Josh Zakim 
Charlotte Moffat 
Andre Jones 
Aaron Michlewitz 
Angie Liou 
 
Executive Director  
 
Christian Simonelli 
  
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

July 25th, 2017 
Tim Czerwienski, Project Manager 
Boston Planning & Development Agency  
One City Hall Square 
Boston, MA 02201-1007 
 
Subject: 252-264 Huntington Avenue Project Notification Form 
 
Dear Mr. Czerwienski: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the 252-264 Huntington Avenue 
project notification form (PNF) located in the Fenway area of the City. The 
Boston Groundwater Trust was established by the Boston City Council to 
monitor groundwater levels in sections of Boston where the integrity of 
building foundations is threatened by low groundwater levels and to make 
recommendations for solving the problem. Therefore, my comments are 
limited to groundwater related issues. 
 
The project is located in the Groundwater Conservation Overlay District 
(GCOD) established under Article 32 of the Zoning Code. As stated in the 
PNF the project is proposed to be designed and constructed to comply with 
the requirements of Article 32. 
 
Also stated in the PNF compliance with the GCOD requires both the 
installation of a recharge system and a demonstration that the project cannot 
cause a reduction in groundwater levels on site or on adjoining lots. The PNF 
states that the proposed new building will require excavation to depths of 
approximately 15 to 30 feet for construction of foundations and below grade 
basement (with 4 levels of underground parking.)   The Project is anticipated 
to be supported on either a shallow mat foundation bearing on the natural, 
inorganic Marine Deposits or on deep foundations bearing in dense glacial 
soils or bedrock. As stated in the PNF temporary earth support walls will be 
needed to excavate the basement level and construct below grade 
foundations. The type and design of both the temporary earth support system 
and foundation system will provide for adequate support of the structures 
and utilities and be compatible with the subsurface conditions.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

As stated in the PNF the Project will result in no negative impact on 
groundwater levels within the lot in question or adjacent lots. Before the 
GCOD zoning approval can be put in place, the proponent must provide the 
BPDA and the Trust a letter stamped by a professional engineer registered in 
Massachusetts that details how it will accomplish what is stated in the PNF 
and meets the GCOD requirement for no reduction in groundwater levels on 
site or on adjoining lots. The letter must confirm that the basement, with 4 
levels of underground parking, will be fully waterproofed and have no 
underdrains or pumps installed as part of the construction. 
 
The PNF states that the proponent will work with the Groundwater Trust to 
ensure that the Project has no adverse impact on nearby groundwater levels. 
In addition, the PNF states that due to the Project location, nature of the 
proposed construction, and proximity to surrounding buildings, a monitoring 
program will be developed and implemented prior to the start of 
construction.  Prior to implementation of the monitoring program, 
performance criteria will be established to protect adjacent structures and 
will be included in the contract documents. Construction activities will be 
required to comply with the established criteria based on the data collected 
from the monitoring. Groundwater levels should be monitored prior to, 
during, and following construction to ensure adequate groundwater levels 
are maintained within the Project vicinity. The data should be furnished to the 
Trust and the Authority on a weekly basis. In the event that groundwater 
levels drop below the observed pre-construction baseline levels during 
construction, provisions must be in place to halt construction and dewatering 
until the cause is found and remedied. The proponents Engineer shall work 
with the Trust on reviewing the monitoring wells in the area to be read and 
reported. 
 
I look forward to continuing to work with the proponent and the Agency to 
assure that this project can have only positive impacts on area groundwater 
levels. 

 
Very truly yours, 

 
Christian Simonelli 
Executive Director 

 
CC: Kathleen Pederson, BPDA 
Maura Zlody, BED

 



CITY OF BOSTON 

THE ENVIRONMENT DEPARTMENT 

Boston City Hall, Room 709 • Boston, MA 02201 • 617/635-3850 • FAX: 617/635-3435 
 

 

October 3, 2017 

 

BOSTON LANDMARKS COMMISSION 

 

Mr. Tim Czerwienski 

Project Manager 

Boston Planning & Development Agency 

One City Hall Square 

Boston, MA 02201 

 

RE: 252-264 Huntington Avenue - Project Notification Form 

 

Dear Mr. Czerwienski: 

 

Staff of the Boston Landmarks Commission (BLC) has reviewed the Project Notification Form (PNF) submitted 

for the proposed project at 252-264 Huntington Avenue referenced above. Thank you for the opportunity to 

comment on the Huntington Avenue Project, which would entail the preservation of the theater at 264 

Huntington Avenue, the demolition of two structures at 252 and 258 Huntington Avenue, and the construction 

of a tower on the site, which is part of Boston’s Avenue of the Arts district. 

 

Staff commends the effort to architecturally preserve and restore the Jewett Repertory Theatre (also known as 

the Huntington Theatre), as well as facilitate an economic plan for the historic structure’s ongoing use. Staff also 

commends the marked contrast between the existing historic structure and new construction, which serves to 

highlight the ongoing evolution and transformation of a dynamic cultural district. 

 

However, staff has concerns regarding the height and scale of the proposed tower, which would drastically 

redefine the urban design character of the Avenue of the Arts district. Staff encourages meticulous design and 

detailing of the new structure so as to mitigate any adverse impact of wind, shadow, and urban design character 

on nearby buildings and the district of which they are a part. Value engineering and common cost-saving 

strategies or substitutions should be eliminated from the development process. Staff also encourages the new 

design to relate to the existing urban character and reinforce the existing Huntington Avenue streetscape and 

pedestrian scale of the arts district. 

 

Staff also encourages applicant to consider alternatives to demolishing the structure at 252-254 Hunting Avenue, 

which was designed in the early 1920s by Frederick Norcross, and the structure at 256-258 Huntington Avenue, 

which was originally designed in 1915 as a post office by Thomas Short. In a BLC survey from the 1980s, both 

structures are described as “architecturally distinguished” buildings and recommended to be part of a larger 

Symphony District, which would include Symphony Hall, Horticulture Hall, and Jordan Hall. Since the 1920s, 

when Charles Innes dubbed the corner of Massachusetts and Huntington Avenues the “amusement center of 

Boston and new England,” the district has survived subway and underpass transportation construction, urban 

renewal, and construction of high-rises in the 1970s. Both of these Huntington Avenue structures remain 

important facets of that evolution. 

 

The Boston University Theatre Production Centre (commonly known as Childs Dining Hall Company) at 258 

Huntington is particularly significant. According to BLC’s Back Bay inventory form, the structure is a 

“handsome formally designed two-story commercial building contributing significantly to the design quality of 

the Huntington Avenue streetscape and the vicinity between Horticultural and Symphony Halls and the 

YMCA.” The classic revival, cast-stone façade remains historically intact, maintaining its original arcaded 



structure, diamond-paned leaded glass, engaged Corinthian columns, relief and carved sculptures. Staff 

recommends the incorporation of this structure into the proposed development. Failing that, staff recommends a 

strategic reuse of façade elements and ornamentation. 

 

Finally, it is important to note that the proposed demolition of these buildings will entail Article 85 review. 

Given previous interest by BLC in the two buildings slated for demolition, as well as their individual and urban 

design significance, the project will likely require an Article 85 community meeting and hearing. BLC staff 

encourages the applicant to submit an Article 85 application as early in the process as possible. The community 

meeting can be done in concert with other community meetings and staff encourages this to minimize the 

number of community meetings, as well as ONS’s workload. The Article 85 community meeting also requires 

the presentation of alternatives to demolition, which affords an opportunity to consider comments above or other 

approaches that help preserve integral facets of the Avenue of the Arts. 

 

Please do not hesitate to contact BLC staff at (617) 635-3850 if you have any questions. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Todd Satter 

Staff Architect 
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Public Meeting: 252-264 Huntington Ave (Huntington Theatre redevelopment)

The proposal is for a redevelopment including up to 426 dwelling units, up to 7,500 square feet of retail space, and
14,000 square feet of cultural space in a 32-story tower adjacent to the Huntington Theatre Company site.

http://www.bostonplans.org/news-calendar/calendar/2017/07/19/public-meeting-for-252-264-huntington-avenue

When Wed Jul 19, 2017 6pm – 8pm Eastern Time

Where YMCA of Greater Boston Lobby, 316 Huntington Ave, Boston, MA 02115, USA (map)

=====================================================================

 

Please see below for a link to the Scoping Determination for the 1000 Boylston Street

 (MassDOT Turnpike Air Rights Parcel 15) Proponent proposes to build two residential towers on a common podium
comprised of 342 apartments – 160 condominiums and 182 rental units. This Scoping Determination describes
information required by the Boston Planning & Development Agency ("BPDA") in response to the Project Notification
Form, which was submitted to the BPDA on January 3, 2017. Additional information may be required during the course of
the review of the proposal.

 

LINK: http://www.bostonplans.org/getattachment/a8313fc5-ab2f-4359-aa43-308d46dda6d0

 

I am also including an attachment that has news on:

 

1)      Construction financing obtained for 839 Beacon Street, a 45-unit apartment development

2)      32-story tower proposed at Huntington Theater site, existing theater would be retained and expanded (see
public meeting above on 7/19)

3)      Developers buy Boston Cab properties in Fenway for $50 million

4)      Fenway Center could finally start construction this summer

5)      763 Rooms in Kenmore Square Hotel Plan

6)      Plans signal new hotel near Fenway at 1241 Boylston St.

 

I suspect that is enough news for now. Hope you have a good weekend – Richard.

 

Richard Giordano

Director of Policy and Community Planning

Fenway Community Development Corpora�on

70 Burbank St., Lower Level
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E. 

W. http://www.fenwaycdc.org
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Tim Czerwienski, Project Manager     October 3, 2017 
Boson Planning and Development Agency  (BPDA) 
City Hall, 8th Floor 
Boston, MA  02201 
 

Dear Tim,  

On behalf of the 21-members of the Fenway Alliance (please see attached list), we enthusiastically 

endorse QMC Huntington with Stantec Architects’ project to create a mixed-use residential building on 

Huntington Avenue/Avenue of the Arts, adjacent and connected to the Huntington Theatre on the 

Avenue of the Arts in the Fenway.  

Designated in 2012 (and re-designated in 2017) as the Fenway Cultural District by the Massachusetts 

Cultural Council, this part of Boston is a neighborhood uniquely rich in cultural and academic resources 

serving not only residents of Boston, but national and international visitors, as well.  As the appointed 

Manager of the Cultural District, the Fenway Alliance believes it is vitally important to preserve and 

sustain our great cultural institutions, and are therefore delighted that QMC Huntington has gifted the 

current Theatre space to the City of Boston for one dollar, and will donate two floors of its new project, 

equaling 14,000+ square feet of space for public, cultural use.  This contribution allows the Huntington 

Theatre to remain on the Avenue of the Arts, and provides it with new energy and momentum to raise 

funds for much needed renovations and improvements.   The new donated space will include two floors 

of space opened to the public, including a much needed gathering spot for patrons of the theatre, and a 

much welcomed restaurant opened to the general public and to those attending theatre, exhibitions, 

lectures and concerts in our neighborhood.   We are especially happy for the arrival of a restaurant, as   

there are currently limited options for dining in the East Fenway.   And, we endorse the first and second 

floor public uses of this handsome design.   We are also pleased by the proposed streetscape 

improvements to the Avenue of the Arts by the landscape architecture firm 

The handsome architecture design proposed by Stantec is in keeping with and appropriate to an area of 

Boston that is so rich in cultural and academic amenities.  We like that it helps to signify this area as a 

Cultural District, and aligns with and adds to the Alliance’s place-making efforts.   We believe that the 

busy thoroughfare of the Avenue of the Arts benefits from some tall signature buildings.  This new 

building with be in conversation with Northeastern’s new residence on the Avenue designed by DiMella 

Shaffer and NEC’s Ann Beha residential building next door, William Rawn’s residential building “H” for 

NEU, and of course, the beloved “Tree House” by Stantec (ADD, Inc.) for MassArt.  All serve to add 

significance and aesthetically appealing interest to the Avenue of the Arts and the Fenway Cultural 

District, while avoiding the canyon-ization effect that too many tall buildings would.   
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.  

We wholeheartedly believe this new building project by QMC Huntington is a benefit to our 

neighborhood, an asset to the Fenway Cultural District and to the thousands of visitors, including 

Huntington Theatre audiences that are welcomed to our neighborhood each year.  

We applaud how the project nods to and actually assists in making a positive statement about the 

cultural significance of our area, and provides tangible benefits through its bold attractive design and 

significant public amenities.   We urge the BPDA to approve this plan.  

Sincerely, 

 

Kelly Brilliant, Executive Director 
The Fenway Alliance, Inc.  
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The Fenway Alliance Board of Directors – FY2017 
 
Boston Arts Academy 

   Anne Clark, Headmaster  
   *Bob Kollar, Director of Finance, Personnel & Operations 

 
Berklee College of Music 

Roger H Brown, President 

              *William Whitney, Vice President for Real Estate & Campus  
 Curtis Warner, Vice President for Community & Government Relations  
 
Boston Conservatory @Berklee College 
                Richard Ortner, President 

*Kim Haack, Director of External Relations 
 
Boston Symphony Orchestra 

Mark Volpe, Managing Director 
              *Bob Barnes, Director of Facilities   

Kim Noltemy, Chief Operating and Communications Officer 
 
Emmanuel College 

Sr. Janet Eisner, President 
*Sister Anne Donovan, VP of Operations  

 Courtney Howard, Special Assistant to VP of Operations  
               
Fenway Studios 
 *Melody Phaneuf 
 Laura Allis Richardson, President, Fenway Studios   
  *Vcevy Strekalovsky, AIA, Chair, Friends of Fenway Studios 

Lynda McNally, Board Member, Friends of Fenway Studios 
 Mary Hughes, Fenway Studios  
                
The First Church of Christ, Scientist 
 *Toni Gaspard, Community Relations Liaison  
 
Harvard School of Public Health 

  *Ra’ Shaun Nalls, Associate Director for Community Engagement  
 
Huntington Theatre Company 
 Michael Maso, Managing Director 
 Sondra Katz, General Manager 

  Temple Gill, VP of Marketing  
*Note: Glenda Fishman receives dues notice 
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Isabella Stewart Gardner Museum 
Peggy Fogelman, Director 

 *Cynthia Hallenbeck, Chief Operating Officer  
  Peggy Burchenal, Director of Educational Programs  

 
The Mary Baker Eddy Library for the Betterment of Humanity 

*Michael Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer 
  
  

Massachusetts College of Art and Design 
David Nelson, President 

             *Susana Segat, Chief of Staff, Office of the President 
                Marjorie O’Malley, Vice President for Advancement  
 
Massachusetts Historical Society 

*Dennis Fiori, Executive Director 
 Gavin Kleespies, Director of Programs 
 

Museum of Fine Arts, Boston 
Matthew Teitelbaum, Director 

*Mark Kerwin, Deputy Director & CFO 
 
New England Conservatory 

President TBA 

*Kairyn Rainer, Chief of Staff 
 
Northeastern University 

Joseph Aoun, President 

*John Tobin, Vice President of City and Community Affairs 
 
School of the Museum of Fine Arts @Tufts 

 Nancy Bauer, Dean 
*Rocco Dirico, Director of Community & Government Relations 

 
Simmons College 

Helen Drinan, President 
Diane Hammer, Director, Institute for Leadership & Change 
*Jeremy Solomon, Director of Communications  

 
The Winsor School 
 Sarah Pelmas, Head of School  
              *Rick Bernasco, Chief Financial Officer  
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Wheelock College 
*David Chard, President 
Anne Marie Martorana, Vice President& CFO 

Linda Chin, Acting Operations Manager, Wheelock Family Theatre 
 
YMCA of Greater Boston 

James Morton, President 
  *Aaron Donahue, Executive Director  

                
 





































































 
  
 

New England Conservatory of Music 
290 Huntington Avenue ● Boston, MA 02115 ● (617) 585-1100 
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October 3, 2017 

BY ELECTRONIC MAIL AND U.S. MAIL Boston Planning and Development Agency 
Attn: Tim Czerwienski  
One City Hall Square, 9th Floor 
Boston, MA  022011 
RE:  Comment Letter for Proposed Project at 252-264 Huntington Avenue, Boston 
Dear Mr. Czerwienski:  

This letter conveys the initial comments of the New England Conservatory of Music 
(“NEC”) on the redevelopment project that QMG Huntington, LLC (the “Proponent”) proposes to 
build at 252-264 Huntington Avenue, Boston (the “Project”).  NEC files these comments in 
response to the Project Notification Form filed with the Boston Planning and Development Agency 
(“BPDA”) on June 26, 2017, and the supplement to the PNF filed on September 19, 2017 
(collectively, the “PNF”). 

NEC is the oldest independent music conservatory in the United States, and is world-
renowned for its musicians and acoustically pristine concert spaces.  The NEC campus is anchored 
by Jordan Hall, a national historic landmark, and our new Student Life & Performance Center at 
255 St. Botolph Street (“SLPC”).  We opened the SLPC just last month.  In its upper levels, the 
SLPC is a residence hall.  In its lower levels, the SLPC contains the Plimpton Shattuck Black Box 
Theatre, Burnes Hall, the Eben Jordan Ensemble Room and the Joseph L. Bower Family Stage.  
Each of these is specially-engineered, unique, state-of-the-art performance, rehearsal and practice 
space used by NEC students and faculty.  These facilities also are available for use by third party 
performing arts organizations, addressing a need documented in the draft “Boston Performing Arts 
Facilities Assessment” delivered to the BPDA earlier this year. 

Many of the figures in the PNF illustrate how the NEC campus nearly envelops the Project, 
but show only the footprints of our buildings.  They do not show interior programming, and 
therefore do not show the perilous proximity between the SLPC’s special performing arts spaces, 
241 St. Botolph Street building (the Cotting School building) and the Project.  These spaces within 
the SLPC are separated from the Project only by the 12’-wide Public Alley 821.  Preserving the 
acoustical, structural and operational integrity of these facilities is not only an economic imperative 
in light of our recent huge investment in them, but more importantly is critical to our ability to 
fulfill our educational and cultural mission.  The risks of compromising and harming these spaces 
during the construction of the Project, the damage NEC would suffer, and possible mitigation and 
avoidance plans, seem not to have been considered by the Proponent. 
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The safety and well-being of NEC’s staff, students and visitors as they live and work in and 
around the campus is of course equally important as the integrity of our performance spaces.  In 
both its construction phase and in the long term, the Project threatens these more basic concerns, 
too.  This is because the Proponent plans to use the narrow and steep alleyway network that 
separates the Project site from our campus for all vehicular access to the proposed mixed-use tower. 

There is no doubt that NEC is uniquely situated as the Project’s most important and 
threatened stakeholder.  The Project offers tremendous benefits to our neighborhood and to the 
Huntington Theatre in particular.  The Huntington is our artistic partner and we very much want the 
Project to succeed for its benefit.  But the Project will not succeed if NEC’s interests are not 
acknowledged and protected as the Project is built and operated. 

Despite our special and conspicuous relationship to the Project, we became aware of the 
Project only by happenstance.  I became aware of the PNF filing only during a recent conversation 
with Michael Maso of the Huntington Theatre.  The practice among the cultural and educational 
institutions in our neighborhood long has been to proactively engage with each other before and 
throughout the planning and execution of major capital projects.  We believe the Proponent has 
made no effort to contact us to learn about our facilities and our concerns, and we assume that other 
abutters and neighbors have likewise not been contacted directly.  The Proponent may be new to the 
neighborhood, and if so can be excused for not being familiar with the mutual concern, interests and 
collegial habits between neighboring institutions.  But the Proponent must have known  that NEC 
would be uniquely impacted by the Project, and also that direct conversations are the best way to 
identify and resolve issues of mutual concern.  Having learned about the Project a bit late in the 
PNF review process, we are grateful that the BPDA extended the comment period to allow for our 
participation. 

The PNF does not forthrightly identify, analyze and mitigate the potentially severe impacts 
that NEC will experience during the construction and operational phases of the Project.  The PNF is 
either vague or silent in its treatment of fundamental issues that need to be understood and solved at 
this stage, and not later after the BPDA’s attention has moved on to its next project. 

We have three basic concerns:   
1.  Construction Period Disturbance to the SLPC’s Performance Spaces.  Extensive 

demolition, excavation, and construction activities will occur just feet from the SLPC’s sensitive 
performance spaces.  The PNF contains no analysis of the impact that the construction process will 
have on the operational and structural integrity of surrounding buildings through effects such as 
vibration, groundwater fluctuations, and ground movement and subsidence.  The “geotechnical 
impact” discussion in PNF Section 3.8 contains generic and sterile text recognizing that there are 
“surrounding buildings” the integrity of which will be monitored to a “minimum” level “consistent 
with local practice.” 
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Those “surrounding buildings” happen to be less than 15 feet away and house NEC’s 
performance facilities.  Our facilities are state-of-the-art, and the Proponent should be required to 
develop a state-of-the-art plan for protecting them.  This should be done now, during the Article 80 
process, and not at some later stage in the permitting process (e.g., during development of a 
Construction Management Plan) when our voice would not be heard.  At its own expense, NEC 
installed over a dozen seismic monitors, assessing and responding in real time any impact to our 
neighbor’s facilities, as a result of our recent construction project.   

2. Permanent Operational Impacts Associated with Reliance on Existing Public Alleys 
for All Vehicle Access In and Out of the Project.  The Proponent proposes to use the narrow and 
steep alley network that interlaces the block bounded by Huntington Avenue, Massachusetts 
Avenue, St. Botolph Street and Gainsborough Street for permanent vehicular traffic and access to 
the new tower, and for truck deliveries to the tower’s residential, retail and restaurant spaces.  Both 
the entrance to the proposed sub-grade parking garage under the tower and the tower’s loading 
docks are proposed to be located immediately adjacent to each other on Alley 821, across from the 
small supplementary service entrance that serves the Black Box Theatre in the SLPC.  Alley 821 
can be accessed only via Alley 820 or 822, both of which connect to curb-cuts on St. Botolph Street 
which are constrained by extremely steep driveway grades and limited sight-lines for vehicles and 
pedestrians.  Alley 820 also has a connection with Huntington Avenue, but this too is similarly 
constrained.  No clear information is offered about how vehicles will access the project’s garage or 
loading dock via the alley network to and from St. Botolph Street and Huntington Avenue.  There 
are no plans showing whether vehicles can make the required turning movements on these routes, 
and how conflicts between vehicles traveling in opposite directions will be resolved.  Further, there 
appear to be no proposals to accommodate drop-off and pick-up for the residential tower, where 
much of the curb frontage on Huntington Avenue abuts an active travel lane. 

For those of us who know these alleys, this appears as presented in the PNF to be an 
unworkable plan.  The juncture of Alley 820 and 821 cannot be navigated by a standard size car, let 
alone a 36’-long box truck (as the PNF states can be accommodated at the tower’s loading 
platform), without executing a multiple-point turn.  People now occasionally make the mistake of 
driving into and getting trapped in this extremely tight network of narrow alleys with virtually no 
corner radii other than the one provided by the SLPC at the corner of Alleys 821 and 822.  That 
improvement, provided by NEC, assists vehicles turning at that end of Alley 821, but there seems to 
be no way that a truck can even enter Alley 821 from its eastern end as implied by the Project’s site 
plan.  In fact, the site plans present no roadway geometry.  The Proponent proposes to make this a 
routine problem for the many daily auto and truck trips that the Project will generate.  It is critical 
that the practical ability of cars and trucks to access the Project be demonstrated as feasible before 
any decisions on or approvals of the site plan as currently proposed are made. 

When we built the SLPC, we widened the junction of Alleys 821 and 822.  The resulting 
geometry facilitates turning movements between Alley 822 and Alley 821, enabling us to access our 
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small loading dock at the Black Box theatre on Alley 821.  The Proponent may be thinking that all 
Project-generated traffic will take advantage of the improvement we made.  But the routing of all 
Project-related traffic to and from St. Botolph Street along Alleys 822 and 821 will create 
significant if not untenable conflict with our operations, and a potentially unsafe condition for our 
students and staff.   

The BPDA should require the Proponent to submit information demonstrating how the alley 
access scheme can be made to work, in all conditions, including the daunting winter condition with 
snow, and how drop-off and pick-up will be accommodated for the residential tower.  This topic 
requires extensive study, consultation with us, and perhaps additional geometric changes to the alley 
network.  If the alley scheme cannot be made to work, the Proponent should consider non-alley 
alternatives to accessing the tower.  This analysis is fundamental to the Project’s feasibility, and 
should not be deferred to a later phase (e.g., the submission of the Project’s Transportation Access 
Plan).  The BPDA should not approve the Project until plausible and satisfactory solutions are 
identified that will protect all stakeholders, including residents of the new tower, who stand to suffer 
from imperfect solutions nearly as much as NEC does. 

3.  Pedestrian Level Wind Effects.  The pedestrian-level wind study presented in the PNF 
shows several studied locations on the sidewalks adjacent to the NEC campus that are expected to 
experience increases in wind speed to a degree that makes them uncomfortable for walking.  The 
studied locations of most interest to us are numbers 48, at the main entrance to Jordan Hall, and 45, 
at the intersection of St. Botolph and Gainsborough Streets.  We note the Project includes mitigation 
for anticipated pedestrian level wind effects at the tower’s main pedestrian entrance on Huntington 
Avenue.  BPDA should require the Proponent to identify what mitigation might alleviate the 
adverse effects at these locations adjacent to NEC. 

_______ 
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The Project can make a positive contribution to the Avenue of the Arts if planned carefully 
and collaboratively. NEC appreciates the opportunity to comment on the PNF, thanks BPDA for 
extending the comment period to allow us – the Project’s most heavily impacted stakeholder – to be 
heard, and looks forward to working with the BPDA and the Proponent to resolve the issues raised 
in this letter. 

  

  
  

   

cc: Peter A. Alpert, Ropes & Gray LLP 
David Black, Vanasse Hangen Brustlin 















































































252-264​ ​Huntington​ ​Avenue​ ​Public​ ​Comments​ ​via​ ​website​ ​form​ ​2017-10-06 
 

Date Name 
 

Organization Address Opinion Comments 

10/3/2017 
 

Ed
Lesser 
 

New​ ​England 
Conservatory 
of​ ​Music 

290​ ​Huntington 
Avenue
Boston,​ ​MA
02115 
 

Oppose New​ ​England​ ​Conservatory​ ​of​ ​Music​ ​has​ ​submitted​ ​a​ ​comment 
letter​ ​as​ ​of​ ​October​ ​3rd,​ ​2017​ ​via​ ​electronic​ ​mail​ ​to​ ​Tim 
Czerwienski​ ​(tim.czerwienski@boston.gov)​ ​and​ ​via​ ​U.S.​ ​mail​ ​to 
the​ ​address​ ​below: 
Boston​ ​Planning​ ​and​ ​Development​ ​Agency 
Attn:​ ​Tim​ ​Czerwienski 
One​ ​City​ ​Hall​ ​Square,​ ​9th​ ​Floor 
Boston,​ ​MA​ ​022011 
 
Thank​ ​you, 
Ed​ ​Lesser 
Senior​ ​Vice​ ​President 
New​ ​England​ ​Conservatory​ ​of​ ​Music 

9/26/2017 
 

Carolyn
Daitch 

 
 

235​ ​Parsons​ ​St​ ​#2 
Brighton,​ ​MA
02135 
 

Support Preserving​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Theater​ ​on​ ​Huntington​ ​Avenue​ ​is 
key​ ​to​ ​preserving​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Avenue​ ​neighborhood​ ​as​ ​an 
avenue​ ​of​ ​the​ ​arts,​ ​where​ ​people​ ​ranging​ ​from​ ​university 
students​ ​nearby​ ​to​ ​residents​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Greater​ ​Boston​ ​area​ ​and 
beyond​ ​can​ ​come​ ​to​ ​spend​ ​time​ ​in​ ​a​ ​culturally​ ​immersive​ ​and 
exciting​ ​environment.​ ​Anyone​ ​with​ ​access​ ​to​ ​the​ ​MBTA​ ​can 
easily​ ​find​ ​their​ ​way​ ​to​ ​this​ ​cultural​ ​center​ ​of​ ​activity​ ​-​ ​with 
symphonies​ ​and​ ​concerts​ ​at​ ​a​ ​variety​ ​of​ ​nearby​ ​venues,​ ​a 
special​ ​events​ ​at​ ​museums​ ​just​ ​down​ ​the​ ​road,​ ​and​ ​almost 
daily​ ​shows​ ​at​ ​the​ ​theater.​ ​The​ ​Huntington​ ​Theater​ ​on 
Huntington​ ​Avenue​ ​provides​ ​a​ ​place​ ​where​ ​thought-provoking 
theatre​ ​can​ ​play​ ​upon​ ​a​ ​stage​ ​for​ ​a​ ​large​ ​audience​ ​- 
broadening​ ​people's​ ​perspectives​ ​and​ ​possibly​ ​bringing 
different​ ​communities​ ​together. 
 
This​ ​proposal​ ​for​ ​the​ ​mixed-use​ ​space,​ ​with​ ​newfound 
residential​ ​space​ ​and​ ​more​ ​publicly​ ​accessible​ ​theater​ ​space, 
will​ ​be​ ​a​ ​boon​ ​for​ ​the​ ​neighborhood.​ ​It​ ​will​ ​be​ ​a​ ​tall,​ ​but​ ​stylish 

 



building​ ​-​ ​which​ ​is​ ​not​ ​completely​ ​out​ ​of​ ​place​ ​given​ ​the​ ​tall 
concrete​ ​buildings​ ​on​ ​the​ ​corner​ ​of​ ​Mass​ ​Ave​ ​and​ ​Huntington 
Ave,​ ​almost​ ​next​ ​door;​ ​and​ ​it​ ​will​ ​be​ ​a​ ​project​ ​that​ ​gives​ ​people 
even​ ​more​ ​of​ ​a​ ​reason​ ​to​ ​spend​ ​time​ ​on​ ​Huntington​ ​Avenue. 
All​ ​in​ ​all,​ ​I​ ​support​ ​this​ ​proposal​ ​and​ ​the​ ​way​ ​I​ ​think​ ​it​ ​will 
benefit​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Theatre​ ​Company​ ​by​ ​making​ ​more 
welcoming​ ​spaces​ ​on​ ​Huntington​ ​Avenue. 

9/26/2017 
 

Sharon​ ​Malt 
 

Home 20​ ​W​ ​Cedar​ ​St
Boston,​ ​MA
02108 
 
 
 

Support As​ ​President​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Board​ ​of​ ​Directors​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Huntington 
Theatre​ ​Company,​ ​I​ ​am​ ​writing​ ​in​ ​support​ ​of​ ​this​ ​project.​ ​​ ​The 
Huntington​ ​Theatre​ ​has​ ​established​ ​an​ ​important​ ​partnership 
with​ ​the​ ​developer​ ​-- 
one​ ​that​ ​is​ ​built​ ​on​ ​trust​ ​and​ ​the​ ​desire​ ​to​ ​create​ ​a​ ​joint​ ​project 
that​ ​will​ ​benefit​ ​the​ ​City​ ​of​ ​Boston's​ ​cultural​ ​and​ ​residential 
needs​ ​for​ ​generations​ ​to​ ​come.​ ​​ ​​ ​Boston​ ​is​ ​in​ ​urgent​ ​need​ ​of 
more​ ​and​ ​affordable​ ​housing,​ ​especially​ ​in​ ​areas​ ​that​ ​to​ ​date 
have​ ​been​ ​dominated​ ​by​ ​institutions.​ ​​ ​The​ ​Avenue​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Arts 
houses​ ​Boston's​ ​premiere​ ​cultural​ ​institutions​ ​that​ ​have​ ​the 
support​ ​of​ ​the​ ​region​ ​at​ ​large.​ ​​ ​The​ ​building​ ​project​ ​proposed 
here​ ​promises​ ​to​ ​bring​ ​a​ ​​ ​vitality​ ​to​ ​the​ ​neighborhood​ ​that​ ​is 
unprecedented.​ ​​ ​Theatre​ ​and​ ​entertainment​ ​for​ ​young​ ​and​ ​old 
alike,​ ​a​ ​common​ ​space​ ​open​ ​to​ ​the​ ​community,​ ​a​ ​beautiful 
design,​ ​a​ ​modern​ ​residential​ ​apartment​ ​house​ ​less​ ​than​ ​half 
the​ ​height​ ​of​ ​the​ ​tower​ ​across​ ​Mass.​ ​Ave.​ ​and​ ​the​ ​benefit​ ​of 
the​ ​developer's​ ​attention​ ​to​ ​many​ ​quality​ ​of​ ​life​ ​issues​ ​with 
improvements​ ​to​ ​the​ ​street​ ​scape​ ​on​ ​both​ ​sides​ ​of​ ​the​ ​building 
that​ ​benefit​ ​locals​ ​and​ ​theater-goers​ ​alike.​ ​​ ​This​ ​project​ ​will​ ​be 
among​ ​Boston's​ ​best​ ​new​ ​developments​ ​of​ ​the​ ​21st​ ​century. 

9/24/2017 
 

Ben
Federlin 

 235​ ​Parsons​ ​St  
Apt​ ​#2  
Boston,​ ​MA
02135 
 
 

Support While​ ​this​ ​project​ ​will​ ​certainly​ ​be​ ​a​ ​change​ ​for​ ​the 
neighborhood​ ​the​ ​compromises​ ​that​ ​the​ ​theater​ ​company​ ​and 
developer​ ​have​ ​been​ ​able​ ​to​ ​come​ ​to​ ​are​ ​fantastic​ ​and​ ​frankly 
should​ ​serve​ ​as​ ​a​ ​model​ ​for​ ​community​ ​building​ ​and​ ​cultural 
enrichment​ ​for​ ​developers​ ​throughout​ ​the​ ​city.​ ​The​ ​Huntington 
provides​ ​an​ ​invaluable​ ​service​ ​to​ ​our​ ​city​ ​and​ ​its​ ​essential​ ​they 
have​ ​​ ​a​ ​presence​ ​on​ ​Huntington​ ​Ave. 
 

 



9/24/2017 
 

Cecelia 
Levin 
 

Claremont 
Neighborhood 
Association 
 

791​ ​Tremont​ ​Street, 
#E202
Boston MA
02118 
 

Oppose The​ ​252-264​ ​Huntington​ ​Avenue​ ​Project​ ​represents​ ​a​ ​novel 
and​ ​creative​ ​partnering​ ​between​ ​a​ ​commercial​ ​residential 
development​ ​and​ ​a​ ​non-profit​ ​cultural​ ​institution.​ ​In​ ​tandem 
with​ ​a​ ​newly-announced​ ​project​ ​that​ ​will​ ​bring​ ​three​ ​theaters​ ​to 
the​ ​Seaport​ ​District,​ ​they​ ​bring​ ​the​ ​promise​ ​of​ ​an​ ​expansion​ ​of 
the​ ​performing​ ​arts​ ​throughout​ ​various​ ​neighborhoods​ ​of 
Boston​ ​and​ ​an​ ​ability​ ​to​ ​reach​ ​new​ ​audiences.​ ​Further,​ ​I​ ​also 
believe​ ​that​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Avenue​ ​Project​ ​will​ ​bring​ ​a​ ​new 
vitality​ ​to​ ​the​ ​immediate​ ​area. 
 
However,​ ​as​ ​a​ ​local​ ​resident​ ​who​ ​lives​ ​only​ ​three​ ​blocks​ ​away, 
as​ ​well​ ​as​ ​a​ ​professional​ ​in​ ​the​ ​arts,​ ​I​ ​would​ ​like​ ​to​ ​express 
several​ ​concerns​ ​that​ ​I​ ​have​ ​about​ ​the​ ​Project: 
 
1) Most​ ​important​ ​is​ ​the​ ​fact​ ​there​ ​is​ ​only​ ​55​ ​units​ ​of 
affordable​ ​housing​ ​as​ ​part​ ​of​ ​the​ ​426-unit​ ​Project.​ ​That​ ​is 
equivalent​ ​to​ ​only​ ​13%,​ ​which​ ​is​ ​below​ ​the​ ​recognized 
standard​ ​for​ ​the​ ​City​ ​of​ ​Boston.​ ​Moreover,​ ​as​ ​this​ ​Project 
expresses​ ​a​ ​commitment​ ​to​ ​the​ ​arts,​ ​there​ ​should​ ​also​ ​be 
some​ ​units​ ​set​ ​aside​ ​specifically​ ​as​ ​ARTIST​ ​HOUSING.​ ​Not 
every​ ​artist​ ​needs​ ​a​ ​loft​ ​space—as​ ​in​ ​the​ ​case​ ​of​ ​actors, 
musicians,​ ​composers​ ​and​ ​authors—​ ​and​ ​there​ ​is​ ​a​ ​definite 
need​ ​for​ ​more​ ​artist​ ​housing​ ​in​ ​Boston. 
 
2) There​ ​is​ ​no​ ​guarantee​ ​that​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Theater​ ​will 
be​ ​able​ ​to​ ​raise​ ​the​ ​$50​ ​Million​ ​to​ ​undertake​ ​and​ ​accomplish 
their​ ​contribution​ ​to​ ​the​ ​Project,​ ​including​ ​the​ ​costs​ ​of​ ​the 
renovation​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Theater’s​ ​interior​ ​and​ ​the​ ​construction​ ​of​ ​the 
West​ ​Building​ ​that​ ​will​ ​be​ ​used​ ​for​ ​production​ ​and 
administration.​ ​Moreover,​ ​once​ ​these​ ​goals​ ​are​ ​achieved,​ ​will 
the​ ​Theater​ ​be​ ​able​ ​to​ ​financially​ ​support​ ​their​ ​operational 
expansion​ ​in​ ​the​ ​years​ ​to​ ​come?​ ​I​ ​believe​ ​a​ ​greater 
understanding​ ​of​ ​the​ ​soundness​ ​of​ ​their​ ​plans​ ​and​ ​their 
strategies​ ​for​ ​achieving​ ​their​ ​financial​ ​goals​ ​needs​ ​to​ ​take 
place. 
 
3) Similarly,​ ​the​ ​Theater​ ​has​ ​expressed​ ​their​ ​desire​ ​to 
use​ ​their​ ​new​ ​facility​ ​to​ ​the​ ​east​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Theater​ ​(the​ ​Box​ ​Office 

 



and​ ​Lounge)​ ​for​ ​“community​ ​purposes”.​ ​I​ ​believe​ ​that​ ​more 
specifics​ ​should​ ​be​ ​known,​ ​and​ ​perhaps​ ​this​ ​could​ ​include​ ​a 
discount​ ​ticket​ ​program​ ​for​ ​members​ ​of​ ​the​ ​immediate 
neighborhood. 
 
4) At​ ​the​ ​September​ ​7th​ ​meeting,​ ​the​ ​developers 
explained​ ​why​ ​the​ ​horizontality​ ​of​ ​the​ ​original​ ​lot​ ​was​ ​replaced 
by​ ​a​ ​comparable​ ​verticality​ ​of​ ​their​ ​proposed​ ​residential 
building​ ​in​ ​order​ ​to​ ​save​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Theater.​ ​While​ ​this 
may​ ​be​ ​an​ ​example​ ​of​ ​creative​ ​problem​ ​solving,​ ​it​ ​is​ ​not 
entirely​ ​pragmatic.​ ​The​ ​proposed​ ​32-story​ ​building​ ​“towers” 
over​ ​every​ ​structure​ ​in​ ​the​ ​area,​ ​including​ ​the​ ​two​ ​senior 
housing​ ​units​ ​on​ ​the​ ​corners​ ​of​ ​Massachusetts​ ​and​ ​Huntington 
Avenues.​ ​At​ ​16​ ​stories,​ ​these​ ​are​ ​literally​ ​half​ ​the​ ​height.​ ​In 
addition​ ​to​ ​being​ ​over-scaled,​ ​the​ ​proposed​ ​building​ ​detracts 
from​ ​the​ ​significance​ ​of​ ​“The​ ​Avenue​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Arts”​ ​and 
dominates​ ​over​ ​four​ ​historically​ ​important​ ​(and​ ​in​ ​one​ ​instance 
landmarked)​ ​buildings​ ​that​ ​embody​ ​the​ ​meaning​ ​of​ ​this​ ​phrase: 
Boston​ ​Symphony​ ​Hall,​ ​Jordan​ ​Hall,​ ​The​ ​Horticultural​ ​Society, 
and​ ​the​ ​Church​ ​of​ ​Christian​ ​Science.​ ​In​ ​the​ ​last-mentioned 
example,​ ​it​ ​is​ ​regrettable​ ​that​ ​shadows​ ​over​ ​this​ ​property​ ​are 
most​ ​extensive​ ​after​ ​they​ ​have​ ​gone​ ​through​ ​their​ ​own​ ​major 
renovation. 
 
5) Lastly,​ ​despite​ ​a​ ​very​ ​professional​ ​presentation​ ​on​ ​the 
subject​ ​of​ ​changes​ ​to​ ​traffic​ ​patterns​ ​at​ ​the​ ​September​ ​7th 
meeting,​ ​the​ ​analysis​ ​appears​ ​entirely​ ​theoretical.​ ​What 
happens​ ​when​ ​there​ ​are​ ​simultaneous​ ​performances​ ​at​ ​the 
Boston​ ​Symphony​ ​Hall,​ ​Jordan​ ​Hall,​ ​and​ ​the​ ​Huntington 
Theater​ ​while​ ​the​ ​Red​ ​Soxs​ ​are​ ​playing​ ​a​ ​home​ ​game?​ ​It​ ​must 
also​ ​be​ ​considered​ ​that​ ​patrons​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Theater​ ​and 
building​ ​residents​ ​will​ ​be​ ​dropped​ ​off​ ​and​ ​picked​ ​up​ ​from​ ​the 
curb,​ ​blocking​ ​the​ ​flow​ ​of​ ​traffic​ ​on​ ​an​ ​already​ ​relatively​ ​narrow 
street. 
 
In​ ​conclusion,​ ​as​ ​it​ ​currently​ ​stands,​ ​I​ ​must​ ​oppose​ ​the 
Huntington​ ​Avenue​ ​Project.​ ​I​ ​believe​ ​that​ ​there​ ​are​ ​many 
aspects​ ​of​ ​the​ ​Project​ ​that​ ​must​ ​continue​ ​to​ ​be​ ​reviewed​ ​and 

 



modified,​ ​but​ ​I​ ​am​ ​optimistic​ ​that​ ​these​ ​will​ ​lead​ ​to​ ​a​ ​favorable 
conclusion. 

9/20/2017 
 
 

Bob
Barney 

Claremont 
Neighborhood 
Associaiton 

463​ ​Mass​ ​Ave.​ ​​ ​#1 
Boston,​ ​MA
02118 
 

Oppose I​ ​oppose​ ​for​ ​the​ ​following​ ​reasons:  
 
1.)​ ​​ ​Too​ ​high​ ​and​ ​out​ ​of​ ​place​ ​with​ ​historic​ ​structures​ ​like 
Symphony​ ​Hall​ ​and​ ​Horticulture​ ​Hall.  
2.​ ​)​ ​​ ​Shadow​ ​impacts​ ​will​ ​be​ ​too​ ​great.  
3.)​ ​​ ​​ ​Impacts​ ​Skyline.  
4.)​ ​​ ​Why​ ​is​ ​there​ ​not​ ​a​ ​greater​ ​percentage​ ​of​ ​affordable 
housing​ ​for​ ​Fenway,​ ​South​ ​End,​ ​and​ ​Roxbury​ ​resident?  
 
Overall,​ ​I​ ​know​ ​this​ ​is​ ​an​ ​economic​ ​equation​ ​but​ ​it​ ​needs​ ​to​ ​be 
respectful​ ​to​ ​this​ ​area.  
 
Regards,  
Bob​ ​Barney 
President,​ ​Claremont​ ​Neighborhood​ ​Association 

7/19/2017 
 
 

Robert
Houle 

Fenway​ ​Civic 
Assoc. 

86​ ​Jersey​ ​St.,​ ​Apt​ ​5 
Boston,​ ​MA
02215 
 
 

Support I​ ​believe​ ​this​ ​redevelopment​ ​proposal​ ​is​ ​perfect​ ​for​ ​this 
location.​ ​​ ​It​ ​will​ ​help​ ​to​ ​revitalize​ ​both​ ​the​ ​Huntington​ ​Theatre 
and​ ​the​ ​surrounding​ ​area.​ ​​ ​It​ ​will​ ​serve​ ​as​ ​a​ ​win/win​ ​project​ ​for 
the​ ​developer,​ ​the​ ​theatre,​ ​the​ ​Fenway​ ​cultural​ ​district,​ ​the 
neighborhood,​ ​and​ ​the​ ​entire​ ​city​ ​of​ ​Boston. 

 
 
 

 




